
 Town Board Meeting Minutes 
 Town of Onondaga 
 June 16, 2025  
 
 The Town Board of the Town of Onondaga met at a regular meeting at 5:00 p.m. on Monday June 
16, 2025, at the Town of Onondaga Town Hall, 5020 Ball Road, Syracuse, New York. 
 
Present:  Supervisor   John P. Mahar 
   Councilor    Kathy Fedrizzi 
   Councilor   Lisa M. Goodwin 
   Councilor   Mary K. Ryan 
   Councilor   John Wheatley 
 
   Town Attorney   Nadine Bell 
Excused:  Town Engineer   Bill Perrine 
   Town Clerk   Janet Hillery 
 
 
1.  Pledge of Allegiance 
 
2.  Committee Reports 
  
     2a)   Town Councilor John Wheatley Report – Permit Fee Refund 
 
 Town Councilor John Wheatley requested a refund for a building permit in which the property 
owner was overcharged for a new home on Aitchison Road, resulting in the following resolution: 
 

TOWN OF ONONDAGA 
TOWN BOARD RESOLUTION 

 
The following resolution was offered by Councilor Wheatley who moved its adoption, seconded 

by Councilor Fedrizzi  to wit: 
 

 BE IT RESOLVED, that the Town of Onondaga Town Board approve a refund in the amount of 
$314.00 to Mark Bosell, who was overcharged for building permit #13365, for a new home on Aitchison 
Road.  
 

The question of the enactment of the foregoing resolution was duly put to a vote and upon roll 
call, the vote was as follows: 

 
  Councilor  Kathy Fedrizzi   Voted  Yes 
  Councilor  Lisa M. Goodwin                            Voted  Yes 
  Councilor  Mary K. Ryan   Voted  Yes 
  Councilor  John Wheatley   Voted  Yes  
  Supervisor  John P. Mahar   Voted  Yes 
 

The foregoing resolution was thereupon declared duly adopted. 
 

 
      2b)    Town Councilor Lisa Goodwin Report – Justice Court Resolution; LOSAP Award; LED Lighting 
 Project; Southwood Park Project Update 

 
  Councilor Goodwin requested the following resolutions: 
 
 

TOWN BOARD RESOLUTION 
 

 The following resolution was offered by Councilor Goodwin who moved its adoption, and was 
seconded by Councilor Ryan, to wit: 
 
 BE IT RESOLVED, that in compliance with §2019-a of the Uniform Justice Court Act, the records 
and dockets of the Town of Onondaga Justice Court have been duly examined and audited by F.J. Pompo 
& Co. and that the fines therein collected have been turned over to the proper officials of the Town as 
required by law. 
 
 The question of adoption of the foregoing resolution was duly put to a vote, and the vote was as 
follows: 
 
  Councilor  Kathy Fedrizzi   Voted   Yes 
  Councilor  Lisa M. Goodwin  Voted   Yes 
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  Councilor  Mary K. Ryan   Voted   Yes 
  Councilor  John Wheatley   Voted   Yes 
  Supervisor  John P. Mahar   Voted   Yes 
 

The foregoing resolution was thereupon declared and duly adopted. 
 

 
TOWN BOARD RESOLUTION 

 
 WHEREAS, the Town is the sponsor of a Length of Service Award Program (a “LOSAP”) for the 
benefit of the Onondaga Hill Fire Department in accordance with Article 11-A of the New York State 
General Municipal Law (GML); and 
 
 WHEREAS, the Town Board previously approved the 2024 points that were submitted by the Fire 
Department; and 
 
 WHEREAS, firefighter Steven Tiss was injured in the line of duty and was eligible receive 60 
points for calendar year 2024 but was inadvertently left off the original submission; and 
 
 WHEREAS, the Fire Department LOSAP liaison has recently verified with the Town Clerk that Mr. 
Tiss is eligible to be credited with 60 points for 2024; and 
 
 WHEREAS, the Town wishes to correct this oversight and credit with Mr. Tiss with the points and 
contribution he is due; 
 
 NOW, THEREFORE, upon motion made by Councilor Goodwin_ and seconded by Councilor 
Wheatley, it is 
 
 RESOLVED, that the Town Board approves the crediting of 60 points to Steven Tiss of the 
Onondaga Hill Fire Department for calendar year 2024.  
                
 RESOLVED, that the Town Board approves a $700 contribution to be made to the Trust Fund 
account with Arrow Bank for this year of service credit. 
 
 RESOLVED, that a copy of this resolution will be provided to Firefly Admin Inc. so they can make 
the necessary adjustments to the program records. 

 
The question of the adoption of the foregoing resolution was duly put to a vote and upon roll 

call, the vote was as follows: 
 

  Councilor  Kathy Fedrizzi   Voted  Yes 
  Councilor  Lisa M. Goodwin                            Voted  Yes 
  Councilor  Mary K. Ryan   Voted  Yes 
  Councilor  John Wheatley   Voted  Yes  
  Supervisor  John P. Mahar   Voted  Yes 
 

The foregoing resolution was thereupon declared duly adopted. 
 

  Councilor Goodwin also provided an update on the LED lighting project at the Town Hall and  
stated that the Town has been awarded the NYSERDA grant and received approval for the project.  The 
next step is to reach out to the contractor to get the project scheduled.   

 
  Councilor Goodwin also reported that the legislation pertaining to the proposed Southwood 
Park project that was presented to the NY State Senate and Assembly, has passed.  The next step is for it 
to go before the Governor for approval.   

 
      2c)     Town Councilor Mary Ryan Report – New Members Volunteer Fire Depts.; South Onondaga 
 Flooding; Historical Assoc. 

 
  Town Councilor Mary Ryan requested the following resolutions pertaining to new volunteer fire 
department members: 

 
TOWN BOARD RESOLUTION 

 
 The following resolution was offered by Councilor Ryan and seconded by Councilor Wheatley to 
wit: 
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 BE IT RESOLVED, that the Town of Onondaga Town Board approve new member Dylan Smith of 
Split Rock Road, into membership of the Taunton Fire Department, who was accepted by the 
department as required. 
 
 The question of the enactment of the foregoing resolution was duly put to a vote and upon roll 
call, the vote was as follows: 
 
  Councilor  Kathy Fedrizzi                Voted   Yes 
  Councilor  Lisa M. Goodwin                            Voted  Yes 
  Councilor  Mary K. Ryan   Voted  Yes 
  Councilor  John Wheatley   Voted  Yes  
  Supervisor  John P. Mahar   Voted  Yes 
   

The foregoing resolution was thereupon declared duly adopted. 
 

 
 

TOWN BOARD RESOLUTION 
 

 The following resolution was offered by Councilor Ryan and seconded by Councilor Goodwin to 
wit: 
 
 BE IT RESOLVED, that the Town of Onondaga Town Board approve new member David A. Pierce, 
Jr.  of Tanner Road, into membership of the South Onondaga Fire Department, who was voted in as 
required by its members as a Restricted Access Member (RAM).   
 
 The question of the enactment of the foregoing resolution was duly put to a vote and upon roll 
call, the vote was as follows: 
 
  Councilor  Kathy Fedrizzi                Voted   Yes 
  Councilor  Lisa M. Goodwin                            Voted  Yes 
  Councilor  Mary K. Ryan   Voted  Yes 
  Councilor  John Wheatley   Voted  Yes  
  Supervisor  John P. Mahar   Voted  Yes 
   

The foregoing resolution was thereupon declared duly adopted. 
 

 
 

TOWN BOARD RESOLUTION 
 

 The following resolution was offered by Councilor Ryan and seconded by Councilor Wheatley to 
wit: 
 
 BE IT RESOLVED, that the Town of Onondaga Town Board approve new member, Ann Driscoll of 
Aitchison Road, into membership of the Howlett Hill Fire Department, who was accepted by its 
members as required.    
 
 The question of the enactment of the foregoing resolution was duly put to a vote and upon roll 
call, the vote was as follows: 
 
  Councilor  Kathy Fedrizzi                Voted   Yes 
  Councilor  Lisa M. Goodwin                            Voted  Yes 
  Councilor  Mary K. Ryan   Voted  Yes 
  Councilor  John Wheatley   Voted  Yes  
  Supervisor  John P. Mahar   Voted  Yes 
   

The foregoing resolution was thereupon declared duly adopted. 
 
 Councilor Ryan also reported that Town Councilor John Wheatley, Town Engineer Bill Perrine, 
and herself, will be walking the area affected by the flooding in South Onondaga on Wednesday at 3:30 
p.m.  They are working on obtaining grant money in the amount of $50,000 through the NYS DEC’s Non-
Agricultural Non-Point Planning Grant program.  Councilor Ryan reported that she has received four 
letters of support from affected residents, including Beak n Skiff.   
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 Councilor Ryan also reported that on Wednesday 6/18 at 7:00 p.m., the Historical Association 
will be giving a presentation at the Town Hall pertaining to the history of the Erie Canal, and the impact 
it has had on our area.   
 
  
   2d)   Town Councilor Kathy Fedrizzi  Report - Personnel 
 
 Town Councilor Kathy Fedrizzi requested the following resolution: 
 
  

TOWN BOARD RESOLUTION 
 

 The following resolution was offered by Councilor Fedrizzi and seconded by Councilor Goodwin 
to wit: 
 
 BE IT RESOLVED, that the Town of Onondaga Town Board approve the hiring of Jeffrey Herrick 
for the position of Director of Codes Enforcement, at a salary of $72,500, beginning June 30, 2025.   
 
 The question of the enactment of the foregoing resolution was duly put to a vote and upon roll 
call, the vote was as follows: 
 
  Councilor  Kathy Fedrizzi                Voted   Yes 
  Councilor  Lisa M. Goodwin                            Voted  Yes 
  Councilor  Mary K. Ryan   Voted  Yes 
  Councilor  John Wheatley   Voted  Yes  
  Supervisor  John P. Mahar   Voted  Yes 
   

The foregoing resolution was thereupon declared duly adopted. 
 
 
3.  Library Report – Susan Morgan, Director Onondaga Free Library  
 
 Onondaga Free Library Director, Susan Morgan, was present and reported that they are kicking 
off their summer reading program and this year’s theme is Color Our World.  It is an art-based program.  
Sign-ups for the July programs will open this Friday, 6/20.  Ms. Morgan also thanked the Town’s Parks 
and Director, Charry Lawson, and parks staff who will be partnering with the library’s science group to 
bring a presentation of Rumpelstiltskin with the Red Theater on July 31st at 11:00 a.m. at Santaro Park.  
In case of rain, the presentation will be held at the Onondaga Free Library.  Ms. Morgan also thanked 
the Friends of the Library group and Gannon’s Ice Cream for their participation and support.   Ms. 
Morgan encouraged everyone to take advantage of the many program offerings and can be viewed on 
the library’s website.  Ms. Morgan also reported that a fundraising event will be held at the Syracuse 
Mets stadium which includes a behind the scenes tour for about 20 people, on Friday July 18th at 10:00 
a.m.  The following week, a special game night will be held on July 26th in which a portion of the 
proceeds will go to the library.  There is a link on the Mets website to purchase tickets and ensure the 
proceeds get directed to the library.  She stated it is a great event to support the community and the 
library.  Ms. Morgan also thanked the community for supporting the library.  She stated that summer 
hours are in effect in which they will close at 2:00 p.m. on Saturdays until after Labor Day.   
 
 
4.  Highway Superintendent’s Report 
 
 Highway Superintendent John Smith reported that they are continuing with brush pick-up and 
are getting ready for paving next month.  They are busy doing roadside mowing in the  Navarino, 
Taunton and Howlett Hill areas.  He also said they have been getting calls regarding drainage issues, and 
are addressing them as quickly as possible, but the abundance of rainfall makes it challenging.   
 
 
5.  Parks and Recreation Director’s Report 
 
 Parks and Recreation Director Charry Lawson requested the following resolutions: 
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TOWN BOARD RESOLUTION 
 
 The following resolution was offered by Councilor Ryan and seconded by Councilor Fedrizzi to 
wit: 
 
 BE IT RESOLVED that the Town of Onondaga Town Board authorize the hiring of the following 
Parks and Recreation 2025 seasonal employees at the hourly rate indicated below: 
 

 
ALPK.102 

 
JOB TITLE   NAME    PAY RATE  START DATE 
Park Laborer   Evan Annese   $18.00     6/16/25 
 
 

SANTARO PARK -  A7140.100 
 
JOB TITLE   NAME    PAY RATE  START DATE 
  
Bits & Pieces Leader  Izabella Ippolit   $17.00/HR     6/25/25 
Arts and Crafts Leader   Kara Shanahan   $17.00/HR     6/25/25 
Sports & Games Leader   Sydney Colon   $17.00/HR     6/25/25 
Aide    Riley Flynn   $16.10/HR     6/30/25 
Aide    Mia Graham-Morton  $16.00/HR     6/30/25 
Aide    Hailey Quinn   $16.00/HR     6/30/25  
Aide    Emalie Rhyant   $16.00/HR     6/30/25 
Aide    Ava Brown   $16.00/HR     6/30/25 
Aide    Reagan Talucci   $16.00/HR     6/30/25 
Aide    Jessica Marshfield  $16.00/HR     6/30/25 
 

ROCKWELL ELEMENTARY SCHOOL – A7140.100 
 
JOB TITLE   NAME    PAY RATE  START DATE 
  
Site Supervisor   Jordan Makuch   $18.50/HR    6/19/25 
Bits & Pieces Leader  Brady Ellis   $17.00/HR    6/25/25 
Arts & Crafts Leader  Bailey Ellis   $17.00/HR    6/25/25 
Sports & Games Leader  Caleb Williams   $17.00/HR    6/19/25 
Aide    Mackenzie Crossett  $16.10/HR     6/30/25 
Aide    Charlie Fawne   $16.00/HR    6/30/25 
Aide    Howard Wright IV  $16.00/HR    6/30/25 
 

KINDERKIDS – ONONDAGA HILL MIDDLE SCHOOL – A7140.100 
 
KinderKids Supervisor  Tiffany Crimi   $19.00/HR.    6/30/25 
KinderKids Aide   Mia Raymond   $17.00/HR.    6/30/25 
Kinderkids Aide                Rebecca Laufer   $17.00/HR    6/30/25 
 
 The question of the adoption of the foregoing resolution was duly put to a vote, and the vote 
was as follows: 
 
  Councilor  Kathy Fedrizzi  Voted  Yes 
  Councilor  Lisa M. Goodwin             Voted  Yes 
  Councilor  Mary K. Ryan  Voted  Yes 
  Councilor  John Wheatley  Voted  Yes  
  Supervisor  John P. Mahar  Voted  Yes 
   
  The foregoing resolution was thereupon declared and duly adopted. 
 
**UPDATE**   Rebecca Laufer has since been moved to Santaro Park as a Recreation Aide in place of 
Reagan Talucci.  This will be addressed at the 7/7/25 TBM, with resolution to follow.   
 
 Parks Director Lawson said that they are still in need of one Park Attendant for King Park, which 
amounts to 9 hours per week.  She also reported that the summer concerts are set and that the flyers 
will be going out on Wednesday.   
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 Ms. Lawson also reported that she received quotes for the basketball court fencing at Kelley 
Park that was damaged during a windstorm in the Spring, which was an insurance claim.  Gasparini 
Landscaping came in with the lowest quote in the amount of $2,765, resulting in the following 
resolution: 
 

TOWN BOARD RESOLUTION 
 

 The following resolution was offered by Councilor Goodwin and seconded by Councilor Fedrizzi 
to wit: 
 
 BE IT RESOLVED, that the Town of Onondaga Town Board approve the contract with Gasparini 
Landscaping to repair the fence at Kelley Park as a result of storm damage, in the amount of $2,765.     
 
 The question of the enactment of the foregoing resolution was duly put to a vote and upon roll 
call, the vote was as follows: 
 
  Councilor  Kathy Fedrizzi                Voted   Yes 
  Councilor  Lisa M. Goodwin                            Voted  Yes 
  Councilor  Mary K. Ryan   Voted  Yes 
  Councilor  John Wheatley   Voted  Yes  
  Supervisor  John P. Mahar   Voted  Yes 
   

The foregoing resolution was thereupon declared duly adopted. 
   
 Parks Director Lawson also reported that one of the summer projects is to clean and resurface 
the basketball/tennis courts at Kelley Park, and paint all new lines, including pickleball lines to the tennis 
court.  She stated that at Santaro Park , they are adding pickleball lines to one of the existing tennis 
courts.  The lowest bid was from Okie Court Systems in the amount of $23,600, which may be lower as 
the original estimate included two pickle ball courts at Kelley, but only one is being done.   
 
 

TOWN BOARD RESOLUTION 
 

 The following resolution was offered by Councilor Fedrizzi and seconded by Councilor Wheatley 
to wit: 
 
 BE IT RESOLVED, that the Town of Onondaga Town Board approves the contract with Okie Court 
Systems in an amount up to $23,600 for the resurfacing/painting of lines on the courts at Kelley and 
Santaro Parks.  
  
 The question of the enactment of the foregoing resolution was duly put to a vote and upon roll 
call, the vote was as follows: 
 
  Councilor  Kathy Fedrizzi                Voted   Yes 
  Councilor  Lisa M. Goodwin                            Voted  Yes 
  Councilor  Mary K. Ryan   Voted  Yes 
  Councilor  John Wheatley   Voted  Yes  
  Supervisor  John P. Mahar   Voted  Yes 
   

The foregoing resolution was thereupon declared duly adopted. 
 
 Ms. Lawson also requested a resolution for the replacement of part of the fencing around the 
basketball court at Kelley Park.  Instead of replacing the whole fence, they are going to repair or replace 
the rusted or broken sections.  Gasparini was the lowest bidder in the amount of $4,610, which would 
utilize the Community Development Fund.  Supervisor Mahar asked if tree work is planned in order to 
avoid future damage during a storm.  Ms. Lawson said that Rich Lamphier will be cutting back branches 
behind the fence, but the trees are not on Town owned property.   
 

 
TOWN BOARD RESOLUTION 

 
 The following resolution was offered by Supervisor Mahar and seconded by Councilor Ryan to 
wit: 
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 BE IT RESOLVED, that the Town of Onondaga Town Board approve the contract with Gasparini 
Landscaping to repair rusted or broken portions of the fence around the basketball courts at Kelley Park 
in the amount of $4,610, designated as a Community Development project.     
 
 The question of the enactment of the foregoing resolution was duly put to a vote and upon roll 
call, the vote was as follows: 
 
  Councilor  Kathy Fedrizzi                Voted   Yes 
  Councilor  Lisa M. Goodwin                            Voted  Yes 
  Councilor  Mary K. Ryan   Voted  Yes 
  Councilor  John Wheatley   Voted  Yes  
  Supervisor  John P. Mahar   Voted  Yes 
   

The foregoing resolution was thereupon declared duly adopted. 
 
6.  Attorney’s Report 
 
     6a)  Jon Diaz Community Center Amendment Resolution 
 
 Town Attorney Nadine Bell requested a resolution to amend the Municipal Endorsement 
Resolution that was done on 8/5/24 for the Jon Diaz community Center grant.  It was originally 
submitted stating the Town of Onondaga was applying for the grant, however it should have read the 
Jon Diaz Community Center, Inc.  The following amendment resolution resulted: 
 
 

TOWN BOARD RESOLUTION 
 
 The following resolution was offered by Councilor Goodwin and seconded by Supervisor Mahar 
to wit: 
 WHEREAS, by resolution dated August 5, 2024, the Town of Onondaga Town Board passed a 
resolution which approved and endorsed the application of the Jon Diaz Community Center for grant 
monies available under Title 9 of the Environmental Protection Act of 1993 for a park project to be 
known as “The Jon Diaz Community Center,” to be located at 6320 South Salina Street, a site located 
within the territorial jurisdiction of the Town of Onondaga Town; and 
 
 WHEREAS, the resolution passed by the Town of Onondaga Town Board erroneously indicated 
that the Town of Onondaga, and not the Jon Diaz Community Center, Inc., was the applicant to the New 
York State Office of Parks, Recreation and Historic Preservation (OPRHP) for such grant monies available 
under the aforementioned Title 9 of the Environmental Protection Act of 1993; and 
 
 WHEREAS, the Town Board of the Town of Onondaga does hereby desire to correct the August 
5, 2024, resolution so as to properly indicate that the Jon Diaz Community Center, Inc. is the applicant 
for such grant monies. 
 
 NOW, THEREFORE, be it  
 
 RESOLVED, that the Town Board of the Town of Onondaga hereby does approve and endorse 
the application submitted by The Jon Diaz Community Center, Inc., to the New York State Office of 
Parks, Recreation and Historic Preservation, for a grant monies available under Title 9 of the 
Environmental Protection Act of 1993 for a park project to be known as “The Jon Diaz Community 
Center,” located at 6320 South Salina Street, in the Town of Onondaga. 
 
 The question of the enactment of the foregoing resolution was duly put to a vote and upon 
 
  Councilor  Kathy Fedrizzi  Voted  Yes 
  Councilor  Lisa M. Goodwin Voted  Yes 
  Councilor  Mary K. Ryan  Voted  Yes 
  Councilor  John Wheatley             Voted  Yes 
  Supervisor  John P. Mahar  Voted  Yes 
   

The foregoing resolution was thereupon declared duly adopted. 
    
     
  6b)  Storke Renewables Agreement - EV Charging Stations  
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 Town Attorney Bell reported that the Storke LLC agreement for the EV charging stations was 
acknowledged at the last Town Board meeting, but there were a couple of things she wanted to review 
pertaining to the insurance indemnification, which has since been revised.  The following resolution 
resulted: 
 

TOWN BOARD RESOLUTION 
 

 The following resolution was offered by Councilor Ryan and seconded by Councilor Goodwin  to 
wit: 
 
 WHEREAS, the Town of Onondaga Town Board has secured government and utility-provided 
incentives to subsidize the installation of Elective Vehicle Charging Equipment (“EVCE”) on Town-owned 
property; and 
 
 WHEREAS, to facilitate the installation of the EVCE, the Town Board has received a Statement of 
Work from Storke, LLC, wherein Storke, LLC will supply and install new, LiteOn Model #KIT-IC48-P8-D 
Electric Vehicle Level 2 charging stations, at locations identified by the Town of Onondaga at a total 
project cost, after applying the federal tax credit, of $126,865.00; and 
 
 WHEREAS, the Town of Onondaga Town Board does hereby desire to enter into the proposed 
Statement of Work presented by Storke, LLC. 
 
 NOW, THEREFORE, be it 
 
 RESOLVED, that the Town of Onondaga Town Board does hereby approve the Statement of 
Work, as presented by Storke, LLC, for the supply and installation of new, LiteOn Model #KIT-IC48-P8-D 
Electric Vehicle Level 2 charging stations, at locations identified and agreed to by the Town of Onondaga 
at a total project cost, after applying the federal tax credit, of $126,865.00, and does further authorize 
the Town of Onondaga Supervisor to execute same. 
 
 The question of the enactment of the foregoing resolution was duly put to a vote and upon roll 
call, the vote was as follows: 

 
  Councilor  Kathy Fedrizzi  Voted  Yes 
  Councilor  Lisa M. Goodwin Voted  Yes 
  Councilor  Mary K. Ryan  Voted  Yes 
  Councilor  John Wheatley             Voted  Yes 
  Supervisor  John P. Mahar  Voted  Yes 
   

The foregoing resolution was thereupon declared duly adopted. 
 
 Supervisor Mahar stated that this will provide 2 stations with 4 ports at the Town Hall, 2 
stations with 4 ports at the Parks and Recreation building, and one station with 2 ports at the Highway 
Garage.   
 
     6c)  Bussey/Norton Water District - Lateral Restrictions Resolution 
 
 Town Attorney Bell reported that at the 6/2/25 Town Board meeting, it was acknowledged that 
there were concerns about the NYS Ag & Markets Lateral Restrictions Resolution for the Bussey/Norton 
Water District and its impact on future development for this district.  Attorney Bell stated that there was 
some ambiguity with the language, and her partner reached out to the Department of Ag and Markets 
and suggested different language.  The Department of Ag & Markets agreed that the new language 
eliminated any confusion, resulting in the following resolution: 
 

TOWN OF ONONDAGA 
BUSSEY & NORTON ROADS WATER DISTRICT 

LATERAL RESTRICTIONS RESOLUTION 
 

The following resolution was offered by Supervisor Mahar, who moved its adoption, seconded 
by Councilor Fedrizzi, to wit: 
 
 WHEREAS, the Town Board of the Town of Onondaga has proposed improvements for the 
Bussey & Norton Roads Water District pursuant to Town Law for the express purpose of providing public 
water supply to residents along portions of Bussey and Norton Roads in the Town of Onondaga, and 
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 WHEREAS, a substantial portion of the land area within the Water District is also within 
Onondaga County Agricultural District No. 1; and 
 
 WHEREAS, the Town Board has filed a Notice of Intent to Undertake an Action Within an 
Agricultural District to evaluate the impact of providing a source of public water supply within this area on 
lands within Agricultural District No. 1; and 
 
 WHEREAS, the New York State Department of Agriculture and Markets (“Department”) has 
expressed concern about the potential adverse impact that said public water supply is likely to have on 
agriculture within the Agricultural District, 
 
 NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED, that the Town Board, in recognition of the concerns 
that have been raised, hereby resolves to adopt the “Lateral Restriction - Conditions on Future Service” 
specified by the New York State Department of Agriculture and Markets as follows:   
 

Lateral Restriction - Conditions on Future Service 
 
 The Town of Onondaga imposes the following conditions, on the management of water lines 
located within the Bussey and Norton Roads Water District within an agricultural district, a map of which 
is attached to this resolution showing the boundaries of the agricultural district in relation to the parcels 
indicated: 
 
(1) The only land and/or structures which will be allowed to connect to the proposed waterline within 

an agricultural district will be existing structures at the time of construction, future agricultural 
structures, and land and structures that have already been approved for development by the local 
governing body prior to the date of filing of the Notice of Intent by the municipality.   

 
Land and structures that have been approved for development refer to those properties/structures 
that have been brought before a local governing body where approval (e.g., subdivision, site plan, 
special permit) is needed to move forward with project plans and the governing body has approved 
the action.  If no local approval is required for the subdivision of land and/or the construction of 
structures, the municipality accepts the limitation under Public Health Law §1115 that defines a 
“subdivision,” in part, as “any tract of land which is divided into five or more parcels.”  Water 
service will not be provided to more than a total of four (4) residences, buildings and/or structures 
on any tract of land which has been divided into parcels after the date of filing of the NOI by the 
municipality, and the land is located within a county adopted, State certified agricultural district.  
All future subdivisions are subject to Town of Onondaga Subdivision Approval per the applicable 
zoning jurisdiction.   

 
(2) If a significant hardship can be shown by an existing resident, the lateral restriction to the resident’s 

property may be removed by the municipality upon approval by the Department.  It is the 
responsibility of the resident landowner to demonstrate that a hardship exists relative to his or her 
existing water supply and clearly demonstrates the need for public water service.  The municipality 
shall develop a hardship application to be filed with the municipality, approved by the County 
Department of Health, and agreed to by the Department of Agriculture and Markets. 

 
(3) If it can be demonstrated to the Department’s satisfaction that the landowner requested the county 

to remove his or her land from an agricultural district at the time of district review and the county 
legislative body refused to do so, lateral restrictions may be removed by the municipality if the 
Department determines that the removal of the restriction for the subject parcel(s) would not have 
an unreasonably adverse effect on the agricultural district. 

 
(4) If land is removed from a county adopted, State certified agricultural district and the district has 

been reviewed by the county legislative body and certified by the Commissioner for modification, 
lateral restrictions imposed by the municipality are no longer in effect for the parcels of land that 
have been removed from the agricultural district. 

 
 The question of the enactment of the foregoing resolution was duly put to a vote and upon roll   
 call, the vote was as follows: 
   
  Councilor  Kathy Fedrizzi  Voted  Yes 
  Councilor  Lisa M. Goodwin Voted  Yes 
  Councilor  Mary K. Ryan  Voted  Yes 
  Councilor  John Wheatley             Voted  Yes 
  Supervisor  John P. Mahar  Voted  Yes 
   

The foregoing resolution was thereupon declared duly adopted. 
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7.    Minutes Approval – 6/2/25 
 

TOWN BOARD RESOLUTION 
 

 The following resolution was offered by Councilor Goodwin and seconded by Councilor 
Wheatley to wit: 
 
 BE IT RESOLVED, that the Town of Onondaga Town Board approve the 6/2/25 Town Board 
Meeting minutes as prepared by the Town Clerk. 
 
 The question of the enactment of the foregoing resolution was duly put to a vote and upon roll 
call, the vote was as follows: 
 
  Councilor  Kathy Fedrizzi  Voted  Yes 
  Councilor  Lisa M. Goodwin Voted  Yes 
  Councilor  Mary K. Ryan  Voted  Yes 
  Councilor  John Wheatley             Voted  Yes 
  Supervisor  John P. Mahar  Voted  Yes 
   

The foregoing resolution was thereupon declared duly adopted. 
 

8.   Abstract Approval 
 
 The following Abstracts were audited and approved for payment on 6/16/25: 
 

• All General Fund Accounts, Abstract No 11,  numbers 513 through 561 inclusive, totaling 
$61,607.78.  

• All Highway Fund Accounts, Abstract No. 11, numbers 219 through 242 inclusive, totaling 
$174,908.73. 

• All Parks Fund Accounts on Abstract No. 11, numbers 69 through 81 inclusive, totaling 
$5,908.06. 

• All Sewer Accounts on Abstract No. 11, numbers 17 through 18 inclusive, totaling $1,186.68. 
• All Consolidated Drainage Accounts on Abstract No. 5, number 6, totaling $1,125.01. 
• All Consolidated Lighting Accounts on Abstract No. 4, number 4, totaling $45,782.50. 
• All Fire Protection District Accounts on Abstract No. 7, number 25, totaling $700.00. 

 
 

TOWN BOARD RESOLUTION 
 

 The following resolution was offered by Councilor Goodwin and seconded by Councilor 
Wheatley to wit: 
  
 BE IT RESOLVED, that there being no further business to come before the regular meeting of the 
Town of Onondaga Town Board, The Town Board meeting move to Executive Session with no action 
expected.   

The question of the enactment of the foregoing resolution was duly put to a vote and upon roll 
call, the vote was as follows: 

 
  Councilor  Kathy Fedrizzi                Voted   Yes 
  Councilor  Lisa M. Goodwin                            Voted  Yes 
  Councilor  Mary K. Ryan   Voted  Yes 
  Councilor  John Wheatley   Voted  Yes  
  Supervisor  John P. Mahar   Voted  Yes 
 

The foregoing resolution was thereupon declared duly adopted. 
 

  The Town Board moved to Executive Session at 5:31 p.m.  The Town Board returned from 
Executive Session at 6:05 p.m. with no action taken.  The Regular Meeting and Executive Session of the 
Town of Onondaga Town Board adjourned at 6:05 p.m. 

 
Janet J. Hillery 

Town Clerk 


